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To: All UKMPA Members 
Via Local Secretaries 
(Please distribute ASAP) 
 
 
Dear Colleague, 
 
Incident procedures and legal rights – Revised June 2017 
 
If you are involved in any incident – no matter how trivial it may seem at the time – it is imperative 
that you complete an Incident Report and forward it to the insurance company. The Incident report 
form with instructions, is at the top of the UKMPA web-site home page. 
 
Minor incident - If you are involved in a minor incident, forward the incident report as directed. During 
normal office hours you can also speak to Ken Pound at RFIB Ltd., if thought necessary. 
Direct Tel: 0207 621 8260 Email: ken.pound@rfib.co.uk 
 
Major incident - If you are involved in a major incident: 
During office hours you should call Ken Pound Direct Tel: 0207 621 8260 
Outside office hours, call 07790069306. This number will advise you via the recorded message which 
UKMPA officer to call for further assistance. If necessary they will also call the insurer’s legal adviser, 
(currently Kevin Austin). Do not leave a message on the voicemail. 
 
Note that whilst a CHA is entitled to receive an Incident Report from you, any other report being prepared 
by you or on your behalf for the UKMPA, your insurers or their appointed legal advisers, UNITE (e.g. The 
General Secretary or his official deputy for UNITE legal advisers), should remain strictly confidential 
and should not be disclosed or copied to anybody else. 
 
To Summarise: 
If you are placed under criminal caution (i.e. by the police) say nothing until you have taken legal advice. 
In the event that you are asked to provide a breath sample it is an offence under the Railways & Transport 
Safety Act 2003 to refuse, and you may be detained or arrested. 
As explained in detail below, only a police officer or your CHA, under the terms of a contract you are party 
to, can demand that you participate in a Breathalyser test. 
This procedure, all contact numbers and any further information are all available on the UKMPA web site. 
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The Advice offered below was received from the insurer’s legal adviser. 
 
The [UKMPA member pilot] member is obliged under law to report and co-operate fully with his or her 
Harbour Master or Duty Harbour Master or the designated person for that CHA. Should the member be 
summoned by the CHA to attend an interview they are entitled, should they believe it appropriate, to be 
accompanied by a third party (preferably a colleague pilot). Any interview with the Harbour Master/CHA 
should be undertaken in private (save for the companion) and at no time should the interview be held in the 
presence of any other third party. 
 
In the event that the MAIB become involved, they possess statutory powers and the member is legally 
obliged to co-operate with them at all times. The MAIB’s authority is solely to gather all relevant facts of the 
incident , they do not possess the legal powers to prosecute. 
 
Should the member be taken into custody under caution, he or she is under no obligation to answer any 
questions and should seek immediate legal representation as is their right. In the event of an incident in 
Scotland the procedure remains exactly as above. In the event of loss of life, generally the Procurator Fiscal 
attends and takes full control of the scene of incident and the police will act upon instructions given by the 
PF. Again, the member is not obliged to answer any questions and should seek legal representation. 
 
Should a member be taken into custody, I recommend Kevin Austin be notified immediately [via a UKMPA 
Section Committee member as advised on 07790069306] and if necessity dictates, he will arrange to travel to 
that member as the legal representation. Kevin will, more than likely, contact Drew Smith to discuss the 
incident in order to determine whether insurers are likely to become involved but it must also be noted that 
the incident may not necessarily trigger a claim under the policy of insurance and therefore, Kevin Austin’s 
legal costs may not be recoverable. [It is thus important that Kevin Austin is not contacted directly by 
members for assistance]. 
 
Breath-testing by a police-officer following any marine accident is now enforceable as it is for road-traffic 
matters by operation of various statutory provisions including the Merchant Shipping Act 1995 and the 
Railways and Transport Safety Act 2003. It would therefore be highly inadvisable for a pilot to decline to 
take a breath test at any time if required to do so by a police officer. Random breath-testing may also be 
required by a CHA, either as a term of contract or even as a term of continued authorisation. Refusal to take 
a test if requested by a CHA appears highly likely to give rise to an internal disciplinary charge, at least. 
 
Reporting and Interviewing. 
A pilot should not decline to speak to his CHA, if asked. He should make his report to his CHA in the usual 
way; and he should be prepared to discuss his report fully in any interview with his CHA. Like-wise, 
participation in an interview with the Marine Accident Investigation Branch is compulsory. It is a criminal 
offence to decline to provide information requested by MAIB. BY CONTRAST – It is highly inadvisable to 
submit to any police interview, particularly if warned that the interview is to be conducted “under caution” 
per the terms of the Police and Criminal Evidence Act 1984. The whole point of the of the official caution is 
to warn that “you do not have to say anything”. Nobody has any obligation in any circumstance to assist the 
police in making out a prosecution case against himself. In the somewhat unusual circumstances of pilotage 
law it is highly unlikely that any police officer would appreciate any of the protective aspects of the laws of 
pilotage. For that reason, a pilot is very much better advised to heed the words of the caution; and simply 
decline to comment. The Maritime and Coastguard Agency is prosecuting body in the same way as the 
police force. Any requests for an interview under caution by the MCA should also be declined, for the same 
reason. 
 
It is hoped that this explanation of procedures and your rights will be of assistance if you are unfortunate 
enough to be involved in any incident. The contact details and basic information are also contained on the 
information card you will receive when renewing your insurance cover. 
 
NOTE THAT ALL INCIDENT REPORT FORMS SHOULD BE SENT TO 
Mr. Ken Pound RFIB	Group	Ltd,	20	Gracechurch	Street,	London	EC3V	0AF	
Direct Tel: 0207 621 8260 | Email: ken.pound@rfib.co.uk 


